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Audit Committee
[DRAFT] Minutes of the meeting held on 05 December 2013 at 09:30 in the Boardroom, Trust HQ
	Present:
	

	Alyson Coates
	Non-Executive Director (Chair/AC)

	Anne Grocock
	Non-Executive Director (AG)

	Cedric Scroggs
	Non-Executive Director (CS) part meeting

	Lyn Williams
	Non-Executive Director (LW) part meeting

	
	

	
	

	In attendance:

	Stuart Bell
	Chief Executive (the CEO/SB) part meeting

	Martin Howell
	Trust Chair (MH) part meeting

	Mike McEnaney
	Director of Finance (the DoF/MME)

	Paul Dodd
	Deputy Director of Finance (PD)

	Peter Crabb
	Head of Internal Audit, CEAC (PC) part meeting

	Lorraine Bennett
	Counter Fraud, CEAC (LB) part meeting

	Sue Barratt
	Audit Partner, Deloitte LLP (SBa) part meeting

	Laura Rogers
	Audit Senior Manager, Deloitte LLP (LR) part meeting

	Justinian Habner
	Trust Secretary (JCH)

	Hannah Smith
	Assistant Trust Secretary (Minutes) (HS)


The meeting followed a private meeting held between the Committee members and the Internal and External Auditors.  
	1.
	Welcome and Apologies for absence
	

	a


	Apologies for absence were received from Sue Dopson (Non-Executive Director).   

	

	2.
a
b

c
	Minutes of the meeting held on 19 September 2013
The Minutes of the meeting were approved as a true and accurate record subject to amending the typographical error at item 9(a) on page 7 from “adverse” to “averse”.  
Matters Arising 

Item 3(b) Building on land over which no legal rights 

The DoF reported that negotiations for a future tenancy were ongoing with Oxford University Hospitals Trust.  The Chair asked the DoF to report back to the Committee when this had been resolved.  
The Committee confirmed that the actions from the 19 September 2013 Summary of Actions had been actioned, completed or were on the agenda for the meeting: 5(b); 6(b); 7(b); 7(c); 7(d); 7(e); 10(b); 10(d); 11(e); and 12(e).  

	Action
MME

	BUSINESS ITEMS

	3.
a

b

c

d

e
	Payroll
The DoF presented Paper AC 50/2013 which provided an update on payroll performance including performance against overpayments.  The DoF highlighted that: 
· payroll accuracy had been consistent at approximately 99 per cent for the past 7 months, with the exception of July 2013 when performance had dropped below 99 per cent largely as a result of a system error which had led to overpayments;
· the new manager web portal, which allowed managers to submit early information about a leaver and then follow-up with the final form, was working to speed up processes and was more convenient for managers to use; and
· the impact of the new manager web portal and regular discussion of overpayments at Operations Senior Management Team meetings should lead to steady improvement in reducing overpayments.   

AG noted that although the manager web portal provided a tool for managers to streamline processes, it was only effective as long as managers used it.  The DoF replied that the portal provided functionality to track which managers were or were not using it so that the efficacy of the portal could be monitored.  

AG asked whether the Trust was still recovering legacy overpayment cases and at what stage these were written off.  The DoF replied that legacy overpayment cases were still being recovered, where necessary through formal debt collection, and that these were subject to annual review to determine next steps.  The next annual review of legacy overpayment cases was due presently.  PD added that there was full provision in the accounts against legacy and other overpayments so that the Trust’s financial exposure was managed.  

The Chair noted that a payroll report should be provided to the next meeting and that it would be helpful if this assessed how the manager web portal was working and being used and included the results of the annual review of legacy overpayment cases.  

The Committee noted the report.  

CS joined the meeting.  


	MME

	4.
a

b

c

d
	Scheme of Delegation
The Trust Secretary presented Paper AC 51/2013 and noted that a basic review had taken place to ensure that the Scheme of Delegation continued to accurately reflect the Trust’s Standing Financial Instructions and Standing Orders and to take account of changes to the regulatory regime brought about by the Health and Social Care Act 2012 and Monitor’s Risk Assessment Framework.  Minor amendments had been proposed as a result and were set out in the paper.  The Scheme of Delegation would be further reviewed following the redrafting of the Trust’s Integrated Governance Framework and Monitor’s Code of Governance for NHS Foundation Trusts.  

AG asked whether the Scheme of Delegation should include the powers of the Council of Governors to, for example, approve significant transactions.  The CEO replied that the Trust’s Constitution was more appropriate to describe the powers of the Council of Governors than the Scheme of Delegation. The Scheme of Delegation set out the powers reserved for the Board and delegated by the Board to its sub-committees and Executive officers.  The powers of the Council of Governors were not delegated by the Board to the Council of Governors but existed separately.  

The Committee reviewed the Scheme of Delegation and proposed the following amendments:

· re-title the Scheme of Delegation to clarify that it was the Board’s Scheme of Delegation; 

· review the policies listed to ensure these were accurately referred to in their current form and, where appropriate, delegate approval of more of these policies to Board sub-committees; 

· on page 3, remove the reference to a separate audit of funds held on trust because an audit of funds was carried out by the Trust’s external auditors as part of their regular audit activity; and 

· include references to the Quality Account alongside the existing references to the Annual Accounts, where appropriate.  

Subject to the comments above, the Committee APPROVED the Scheme of Delegation and recommended that the Board adopt the revised Scheme of Delegation.  The Committee noted that a further review was proposed following which the Scheme of Delegation would be reported back to the Committee in April or May 2014.

	JCH

	5.
a

b

c

d

e

f

g


	Integrated Governance Committee (IGC): (i) minutes of the IGC meetings on 11 September 2013 and 13 November 2013; (ii) annual report to the Audit Committee on assurance gained throughout the year; and (iii) clinical audit discussion
The Trust Chair presented Papers AC 52/2013 and AC 53/2013 and provided an oral update of the assurance gained by the IGC during the year.  The Trust Chair noted that the IGC had been concerned by the outcomes of clinical audits, in particular where re-audits had not found expected improvements.  The IGC had, therefore, invited Clinical Directors to attend IGC meetings from July 2013 to participate in discussion on clinical audit.  The CEO added that previously there may not have been sufficient engagement between teams undertaking clinical audits and teams operating services and responding to clinical audits in order to determine the most appropriate actions to take in response to the outcomes of clinical audits to achieve improvements.  However, the level of engagement had now improved, more appropriate actions were in place and the participation of Clinical Directors at IGC meetings had contributed to changing the focus of scrutiny from the teams undertaking clinical audits to the teams delivering services.  

The Chair referred to the NHS Audit Committee Handbook (2011), paragraphs 2.11, 4.1 and 4.11, and the guidance that the Committee:

i. consider the clinical objectives and risks in the Board Assurance Framework and report to the Board on the controls and assurances in relation to these; 
ii. satisfy itself that the same level of scrutiny and independent audit over controls and assurances was applied to the risks to all strategic objectives, whether clinical, financial or operational; 
iii. ensure (on behalf of the Board) that the overall system for risk management was in place and effective (but not manage risks as operational responsibility for the management of risk sat with senior management); and 
iv. understand how the programme of clinical audit work was decided upon, whether the programme was at an appropriate level and reflected the strategic objectives, the rigour of the process for conducting clinical audits, whether all clinical audits were reported and how matters arising were dealt with and followed up.  
It was noted that the Terms of Reference of the Committee had been based upon guidance in the NHS Audit Committee Handbook. 
LW referred to the NHS Audit Committee Handbook guidance that the Committee: (i) satisfy itself that the same level of scrutiny and independent audit over controls and assurances was applied to risks to strategic objectives, whether clinical, financial or operational; and (ii) understand the rigour of the process for conducting clinical audits.  Although LW was satisfied with the independent rigour of the processes around, for example, Serious Incidents Requiring Investigation, he was not yet assured in relation to clinical audit.  LW asked how the independence of clinical audit was assured.  The CEO replied that as clinical audit had developed from professional clinical responsibilities to self-audit and improve best practice, it was not always required to be independent but the Trust’s separate Corporate clinical audit function did provide oversight to ensure that clinical audit was carried out appropriately and sufficiently rigorously.  Clinical practice was also independently assessed through external accreditation processes and inspections.  Where an area was identified which may benefit from further independent scrutiny then this would be sought, for example when the Trust undertook to be part of accreditation for Mental Health inpatient adult acute wards.  
LW referred to: (i) the NHS Audit Committee Handbook guidance that the Committee understand whether all clinical audits were reported and how matters arising were dealt with and followed up; and (ii) the regular reporting this Committee received from Internal Audit.  LW noted that the updates against any outstanding high and medium priority Internal Audit recommendations were helpful and asked whether the IGC similarly reviewed outstanding or overdue recommendations from clinical audits.  The Trust Chair replied that the IGC did not currently receive reporting on all outstanding or overdue clinical audit recommendations at a particular point in time, although it did receive reporting on the latest cycle of clinical audits, but this could be considered in the future.

The Chair noted that although the NHS Audit Committee Handbook had recognised that there may be a perceived concern of duplication in the Committee considering clinical governance issues, the Committee’s recommended role in relation to clinical services was clearly distinguishable as one of oversight not operational management. The Committee considered whether it would be helpful to receive a report annually from the Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards or the Medical Director setting out how clinical objectives and risks had been scrutinised and analysing the outcomes of the clinical audit programme.  The CEO added that clinical audit was part of the remit of the IGC and that this reporting should be included as part of overall reporting from the IGC to this Committee.  AG added that this Committee should focus on clinical audit processes to ensure these were appropriate and able to produce outcomes which could lead to improvement in practice, whilst the IGC should receive more detail on the issues identified through clinical audit and the improvement actions to be taken.  The detail of clinical audit outcomes should not necessarily need to be transmitted to this Committee as well as the IGC.  

The Committee requested that the IGC report to this Committee to explain how clinical assurance had been received (including through external sources of assurance such as accreditation), review the clinical audit programme, summarise how the clinical audit programme had been decided upon, analyse the outcomes of the clinical audit programme for this year and the previous year, set out plans for future clinical audits and consider how clinical risks were already being mitigated or addressed through projects such as the Safer Care Programme.  The Trust Chair replied that this would be discussed at the next IGC meeting on 12 February 2014 and the IGC would consider the guidance referred to above from the NHS Audit Committee Handbook and how the IGC’s reporting to this Committee could link to this. The Trust Chair noted that the IGC would aim to report to this Committee in April or May 2014.  

The Committee received the minutes and noted the oral update.

The CEO left the meeting.


	MH/
SB
MH/
SB


	AUDIT PLANS AND PROGRESS REPORTS

	6.
a
b

c

d

e


	External Audit planning report for the 2013/14 audit and sector developments update
SBa presented Paper AC 54/2013 which set out the focus for the External Audit for the year ending 31 March 2014 together with an update on sector developments. SBa highlighted that:
· the scope of the External Audit would be unchanged from the previous financial year;
· detail was still not available nationally for the quality indicators;
· for the 2013/14 financial statements, materiality had been estimated at £2.7 million (the same as for 2012/13), based on forecast income.  External Audit would report on all unadjusted misstatements greater than £137,000.  This was higher than the triviality threshold for 2012/13, which had been set at £54,000, following clarification that the Trust did not fall under the Public Interest Entity’s rules; and
· the paper listed significant audit risks, which were similar to the previous year, as well as other issues which were not considered to be significant audit risks but over which a watching brief would be maintained, such as: the expectation that the accounts of the Trust’s Charitable Funds would be consolidated into group accounts; the financial standing of Oxfordshire Clinical Commissioning Group; and Cost Improvement Programme performance.  
The Chair noted that the new requirement to consolidate the Trust’s Charitable Funds had resulted in a scope adjustment and additional audit fee.  SBa and the DoF confirmed that this had been negotiated.  SBa noted that the introduction of consolidated group accounts would result in additional work for the External Audit.  

The Committee discussed External Audit reporting on Value For Money.  Under Monitor’s Audit Code for NHS Foundation Trusts, the External Auditors were required to satisfy themselves that the Trust had made proper arrangements for securing economy, efficiency and effectiveness in its use of resources.  However, the External Auditors were not required to issue a conclusion on Value For Money, only to report on significant matters from performing the procedures required by the Audit Code.  The Chair noted that the External Auditors also carried out additional work which provided the Trust and the Council of Governors with some assurance around Value For Money and requested that this be clarified for Governors.  SBa confirmed that the additional work around Value For Money would be made clearer for Governors.  The Trust Secretary added that Monitor’s statutory guidance for Governors had also been shared with the Council of Governors.  

The Trust Secretary referred to the section on Governance on page 12 of the report and noted that the Trust had declared the CDiff target to be at risk for the reporting period.  SBa to check whether this should be included in the External Audit plan. 

The Committee noted the report and the adjustment to the triviality threshold.  
	SBa

	7.
a

b

c

d

e

f
	Internal Audit Progress report 
PC presented Paper AC 55/2013 which identified progress against the 2013/14 Internal Audit Plan, including high and medium priorities in audits finalised since the last meeting and outstanding recommendations.  PC highlighted that:
· internal audits were on target for the year; and
· although there had been an increase in the number of recommendations outstanding, the Estates recommendations were expected to have been completed by the end of December 2013.  

The Committee discussed the outstanding recommendations.  PC confirmed that he received regular progress updates against outstanding recommendations through the DoF.   The DoF noted that the outstanding recommendations tended to be the larger and more complicated ones which were inherently more difficult to resolve and that in future more realistic completion dates should be set.  
AG referred to the Integrated Governance outstanding recommendations relating to Divisional committees and noted that the responses referred to resolution through an Operations Senior Management Team meeting to be held in early December 2013.  AG asked whether this meeting had taken place.  The DoF noted that this would be confirmed by the next report.  

PC presented the Internal Audit Report on Research and Development which had received a satisfactory assurance rating.  LW emphasised the importance of the High Priority recommendation to introduce monitoring and auditing of research.  The DoF replied that the Executive meeting this week had discussed the finance report from Research and Development and noted that work was taking place to support monitoring and auditing.  PC added that the most recent updates he had received from management had been that monitoring had been initiated.  

PC presented the Internal Audit Report on Policy Scrutiny which had received a satisfactory assurance rating.  AG referred to the response to the high priority recommendation to review overdue policies and asked whether the new Corporate Governance Administrative Assistant (CGAA) would be taking over the relevant part of the portfolio of the former Director of Corporate Management (DCM).  The Trust Secretary replied that although the CGAA role would take on some of the policy responsibilities of the DCM’s role, their tasks would be more limited to maintaining the policy register and uploading policies to the intranet.   Responsibility for ensuring that policies were reviewed and updated remained with Executive Directors and was not transferred to the CGAA.  The DoF added that the Executive Directors were now better equipped with an online policy register to assist them to fulfil their responsibilities to review and update policies. 

The Committee noted the report and received the Internal Audit Reports on Research and Development and Policy Scrutiny.   

	PC/

MME

	8.
a

b

c

d
	Counter Fraud Progress Report

LB presented Paper AC 56/2013 which provided an update against the Counter Fraud Plan for 2013/14.  

LB noted that NHS Protect had issued a template Anti-Fraud Bribery and Corruption Policy but that the Trust’s existing Counter Fraud Policy, which had been amended to reflect the Bribery Act 2010, was still sufficient and would not need to be reviewed earlier than its scheduled review date in Q1 2015.  

LB drew the Committee’s attention to a Counter Fraud referral from 2010 relating to alleged corruption/bribery.  This had been investigated by NHS Protect and the investigation had found no evidence to substantiate the allegations made.  The Committee discussed the controls in place to prevent fraud and corruption/bribery.  The DoF noted that controls would be considered as part of the scheduled Internal Audit programme.  The Committee discussed the length of time which it had taken for NHS Protect to conclude its investigation and the lack of updates in the meantime.  The DoF noted that he would request further detail of the investigation from NHS Protect and raise the issue of the time it had taken to conclude it.  

The Committee noted the update.  

The Trust Chair left the meeting.

	MME

	FOR ASSURANCE

	9.
a

b

c

d


	Board Assurance Framework (BAF)
The Trust Secretary presented Paper AC 57/2013 which provided an update on the review and development of the BAF and set out the strategic risks to the Trust achieving its Strategic Objectives. The Trust Secretary highlighted the engagement of the Executive Directors in developing and revising the strategic risks listed in this version of the BAF.  The Trust Secretary noted that, in due course, the BAF would also be presented to the full Board alongside quarterly in-year reporting to Monitor.  

The Committee reviewed the BAF and the risks which had been rated to date and noted that the ratings and heat map would potentially assist the Board to focus more on Strategic Objectives without getting overtaken by operational detail which should more appropriately be dealt with by management using the Trust Risk Register and other local risk registers.  

The Committee requested that future versions of the BAF: 

· include target dates for the completion of actions; 

· specify if action owners were other managers, not necessarily the named lead Executive Director; and 

· provide SMART (Specific, Measurable, Achievable, Realistic and Timely) actions. 

The Committee noted the report and was assured that the Trust was taking action to mitigate those risks that had the greatest potential to cause the Trust to fail to achieve its objectives.  


	HS

	10.
a

b

c
	Single Action Tender Waivers (SATWs), 01 September–31 October 2013

PD presented Paper AC 58/2013 which reported on all SATWs during the period and Single Action Quotation Waivers between £5,000 and £25,000.  

The Chair referred to 2 SATWs which had been made in favour of the same supplier under the category of “speed” and asked for more information on the reasons behind this to be provided to the next meeting.  

The Committee noted the report.  
LW left the meeting.
	PD/
MME

	11.
a

b
	Information Management Committee (IMC) update on Information Governance focus

The DoF presented Paper AC 59/2013 - the minutes of the meeting of the IMC on 20 June 2013.  The DoF reported that the IMC was making progress to restructure and pull together relevant policies and procedures.  Regular reporting on Information Governance issues would also be brought to the Operations SMT meeting and the Executive and an update would be provided to a future meeting of this Committee. 

The Committee noted the report.  

PC, LB, SBa and LR left meeting.


	MME

	12.
a

b
	AOB1 – Internal Audit tendering
PD provided an oral update and noted that a full OJEU (Official Journal of the European Union) process had commenced and that CEAC had provided TUPE (Transfer of Undertakings (Protection of Employment) Regulations 2006) information.  A further update would be provided to the next meeting in February 2014.  

The Committee noted the oral update.  


	PD/
MME

	The meeting was closed at: 12:18. 
	

	Date of next meeting: Thursday, 06 February 2014 09:30-11:30

	


BoD 17/2014


(Agenda item: 17iii)
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